Minutes of the VILLAGE BOARD MEETING of the Board of Trustees of the Village/Town of Mount Kisco held on Monday, November 5, 2018 at 7:00 p.m. in the Frank J. DiMicco Board Room, Village Hall, 104 Main Street, Mount Kisco, New York.


Present:

Mayor Gina Picinich





Deputy Mayor Jean Farber
Trustee Isidoro Albanese






Trustee Karen Schleimer





Trustee Peter Grunthal


Also Present:

Edward Brancati, Village Manager
Kenneth Famulare, Assistant Village Manager

Whitney Singleton, Village Attorney
Mayor Picinich opened the Village Board Meeting and asked everyone to rise for the pledge of allegiance.  She asked everyone to please remain standing for a moment of silence for the people who have given their lives for our right to vote and encouraged everyone to vote.
Continuation of a Public Hearing to discuss a proposed Solar Energy Law.


Mayor Picinich reviewed where the board stood at the current time with the law based on the input from our last public hearing.  There had been concerns raised with Tier 3 installations, particularly in the Conservation Development District (CD) and Preservation District (PD) in Mount Kisco.  Specifically, they have restricted where Tier 3 installations would be allowed limiting the properties to those that have access to a county or state road.  In the CD, the board would like to keep the current zoning, which currently allows low-density single-family zoning. In the PD, they are seeking to maintain the current zoning while allowing for the protection of habitat and movement of wildlife.  Currently, in a cemetery within the PD, graves or structures cannot be within 25 feet of a lot line, which is the required setback.  Mayor Picinich stated that a solar array is defined as a structure, not a building which is defined in our village code as a structure that has a roof and therefore a solar array not having a roof is not a building and instead classified as a structure.  To this point, they are not permitting solar arrays within 25 feet of the lot line in the PD.  With reference to fencing, currently property owners have the right to fence their properties at the lot line.  The board is proposing that any fencing, regardless of the property must be constructed to allow the movement of small animals and wildlife between the properties and throughout the properties in the PD.  Exact language will be discussed further and some of the potential inclusions in this law would be that there shall be no adverse, visual, or aesthetic impacts through careful design, screening, landscaping, and other camouflage techniques.  Due consideration will be given to protection of natural resources, wildlife, environmental features, physical appearance of the town, and preservation of a sites scenic and natural beauty.  Additionally, given the underlining purpose and intent of the Preservation District coupled with its abundance of wetlands, wildlife, and other ecologically and environmentally sensitive conditions, due consideration will also be given to preserving and enhancing wildlife habitat.  Measures designed to create or promote wildlife and wetland corridors for existing animal populations shall be incorporated.  Such initiatives shall include fencing designs between and through properties that facilitate animal movement under or through the fencing and protection or expansion of native vegetation that offers food, shelter, and protection of wildlife populations. 
Mayor Picinich reminded everyone that the board is not voting this evening; this is the conversation that they are continuing to have.  There were other points brought up through other public hearings and these are the comments the board is offering as a response.  The agreement to add Tier 3 to the Central Business – 1 District (CB-1) and Central Business – 2 District (CB-2) is to allow for open-air carports in those zones.  There is also an agreement that the Planning Board will remain the lead agency on Tier 3 installations.  The Village Board feels that the Planning Board is in charge of overseeing all these projects as it stands in the village.  The board is also comfortable with the definition of Tier 3 being that it is anything not defined as Tier 1 or Tier 2 and because the proposed local law requires that all Tier 3 projects go through a rigorous permitting process.  The exact language is still being discussed.  

Mayor Picinich called Mr. Scott Blakely to speak.  Mr. Blakely introduced himself to the room as a Senior Landscaper with Insite Engineering and Architecture in Carmel.  Mayor Picinich inquired whether he was a resident, as he was not she asked him kindly not to offer public comment on this issue.  He continued and praised the board for taking the initiative on the legislation and yielded the floor. 

Mayor Picinich called former Mayor Vetare to speak.  He thanked the board for allowing him to speak.  He went on to say that Byram Lake is a key element of our being here in Mount Kisco.  He thanked all the volunteers on all the different boards that take interest in the things going on in Mount Kisco.  There are many questions that we have as residents and caretakers of the village.  There are so many lands that we look at for various purposes and we want to be very careful, as we have been in the past, to allow for the growth of this town.  He goes on to say that there is not much land, three square miles isn’t a lot of land, but we try to get the most of what we have.  He believes that there are advantages and disadvantages to taking any piece of land and covering it with whatever it may be, but there are beneficial uses to the land that not everyone may agree on.  He’s had some time to think about the future and he thinks about 50 and 60 years from today.  He encouraged people to get from thinking past the next 2-3 years and into thinking about the next 30-40 years from now.  When he was Mayor and looking into his development plans, people were upset about it back then as well.  He knows the town has grown and it has grown in ways that they never thought of years ago.  He sees the value of this proposal that gives this community 50-60 years from now the ability to do things that they never dreamed of doing.  He has witnessed people moving to the city and people who live further north than Mount Kisco driving down to the city to work.  This is part of the change that is happening around us.  So please do not be afraid of development.  He believes we can effect change with the right people, advisors, and board to oversee the development.  He moved into Mount Kisco in 1954 and some of the housing that is in town now wasn’t when he got here and had been objected to when proposed.  New people have gotten the opportunity to live here in our town because of that development.  We should allow for others to have the same opportunity to live in our town the same way others allowed for you to live here.  

Mayor Picinich called Beth Vetare-Civitello to speak.  Ms. Vetare-Civitello thanked the entire board for all the work they have done.  She stated that the proposal before the board has been looked at, edited, and added to and believes that the amendments made by the board have been wise.  She believes the ability to put solar is coming and has to be done wisely and responsibly.  She believes that this legislation accomplishes that goal and wants to see the board move ahead. 

Mayor Picinich stated that there are no other names on the sign-up sheet and opened the floor for additional comments. 


Mr. Harry McCartney came forward to speak.  He stated that he wanted to say sorry to the board and to the community that the Historical Society and the Trail Committee were unable to educate the community and the board based on what we were trying to do with the historical green space in town.  When you start to change zoning, and he is not against solar as he is putting solar on his house, there are two (2) acres of rooftops that can be used for this solar array.  What we have at risk now, and this is why he is apologizing to the community and board for not being able to educate them, is losing the value of what we have in the PD and CD.  Once we start to change in those districts, we lose the beauty and degrade the vision they have for those green spaces.  Mount Kisco is a three square mile gem that has 270 acres of green space and from a scientific standpoint, mental health scientifically proven point, these spaces offer places to relax and enjoy the beauty of nature.  So again, I want to state that any town that starts to change their conservation districts for whatever reason, we run the risk going forward because we are not being strong and definitive on a no even when there are benefits laid out.  

Mayor Picinich asked for comments from the board.  Deputy Mayor Farber stated that we have spent a tremendous amount of time on this law, and we value and heard what Mr. McCartney said.  She state that she doesn’t believe they are exclusive.  She believes it is extremely important for our trails going forward.  The trail that you are speaking about though is behind the cemetery and is right next to a train track which is more frightening to me.  She believes that they are making a very conscious effort to keep green spaces green, but again there is something called progress and offered a private conversation with Mr. McCartney if he liked.  


Trustee Grunthal proposed that they close the public hearing on the Solar Law.  We have heard from a number of people.  We should allow another thirty (30) days for written comment, but I believe that we have gotten enough information from the public.  We have heard from the Conservation Advisory Council represented by Chairman John Rhodes, the Tree Preservation Board represented by Chairman Jim Gmelin, the Mount Kisco Historical Society represented by Harry McCartney, the Global Warming Task Force represented by Bob Liebman, we heard from many other residents who favor the solar overlay, we heard from Oakwood Cemetery board members, we heard proposals for preserving natural resources and wildlife corridors, and we heard from people who want to see more solar power, but not on our green spaces.  I believe we have all the information we need to finish this legislation.  I think we need to go into another work session to develop the text change to allow solar power without disrupting the natural resources of the village and that includes protections for wildlife and wildlife corridors.  However, I do want to put something on the record.  There have been some unfounded inferences from one member of the public in particular that this board and town officials are allowing this zoning change to go ahead, allowing among other things a solar farm on Oakwood Cemetery, because the selected contractor is the Chairman of our Planning Board.  I want to make something clear and placed on the record.  I have been a strong proponent of solar power for several years, I was our town’s representative on the Westchester County Energize Westchester Initiative about three (3) years ago, I pushed hard for the solar farm on our cap landfill which is moving forward, there was no  doubt in my mind that the tragic speed in which Global warming is overtaking us and creating climate change has to be mitigated in every way possible and therefore whoever the contractor had been selected  for this project I would’ve supported it to the fullest extent that I could as long as it did not pose any collateral damage.  So whether the contractor is the chair of our Planning Board or someone who we have never heard of before, my support for this project would have been a hundred percent. Has there been a conflict of interest now that the Chairman of the Planning Board is the principal owner of the selected solar array contractor.  This was addressed at the Planning Board and we have taken that question into account.  We have concluded that we want to see the development of solar power installations as long as they do not damage any neighbor, neighborhood, or our natural resource.  I believe that I, as well as the members of this board, are completely satisfied with the integrity of the Planning Board, the Planning Board Chairman, and his role in the development.  The allegation of unethical conduct or worse have, in my mind, crossed the line of decency.  They are completely unfounded and without merit, they only serve to reduce the credibility of the people making those accusations.  So it’s my opinion Mayor, that when this town can support national initiatives across this country to use alternative energies, especially on the space that is virtually invisible to the public in the town, then it is imperative for us to do so.  As it happens, a solar farm on the Oakwood Cemetery would be significantly visible only to riders on the passing trains and that, quite honestly, makes me proud of Mount Kisco.  We are showing the way.  So I propose to close this hearing. 

Mayor Picinich asked for a second to the motion.  Trustee Albanese seconded the motion.  Trustee Albanese stated that he agrees with everything that Trustee Grunthal had said.  He thanked everyone for their input for all these months and believes the board is ready to move forward. 

Mr. Singleton wanted to clarify that Trustee Grunthal had suggested keeping the written comment period open for thirty (30) days.  He wanted to point out that the board would not be able to take action until that period has expired.  Mayor Picinich also stated that the 30 days is a longer period than usually allowed for written comment.  Mr. Singleton just reiterated that you wouldn’t be able to really work on the legislation until all of the written comments had been reviewed.  Mayor Picinich suggested changing the written comment period to ten (10) days.  Deputy Mayor Farber asked where the work session would fit in.  Mayor Picinich responded that it would have to be after the ten (10) day written comment period.  Mr. Singleton stated that if that is the case, Trustee Grunthal should modify his motion.  Trustee Grunthal amended his motion to allow for a ten (10) day written comment period.  Trustee Schleimer asked that the board reconsider the comment period as some might not be able to get their comments in due to vacations.  Mayor Picinich responded that these hearings have been going on for months, anyone who wanted to comment has or would have commented by now.  So she would also like to see the ten (10) days remain.  Trustee Albanese amended his second to the motion to allow for a ten (10) day written comment period after the close of this public hearing. 


Trustee Schleimer stated that most people know how she feels about this proposed law.  She has asked for different types of information concerning the Oakwood installation and she is all in favor of Tier 1.  Her concern relates to what we are doing with Tier 3 and why it’s being pushed so hard.  We were introduced to the Oakwood project based on a financial need and has asked for financial information that she has not received.  She has asked that since the Oakwood installation is the largest requested, second to the one in Chappaqua, south of the Canadian border, that it be staked out to allow people to visually see where it would be, but that has not happened.  She feels that she has been targeted here and that she arranged all sorts of issues.  She has questions on the appropriateness of our Planning Board chairman as the applicant in this case.  Once we move in this direction in the CD and the PD it is changed forever.  There is a meeting on November 16th to educate government officials as to the proper installation and development of solar law.  She doesn’t see what we lose by taking a step back and giving time to understand everything we are about to do.  She wants it done right.  She would like to put the brakes on Tier 3 until they have received all the information necessary to make the best decision possible.  She would like to keep the public written comment open for more than ten (10) days.  

Deputy Mayor Farber stated that the wildlife corridor was a huge concern for her and she feels a lot more confident now that all the fences would be raised a certain amount around the entire corridor to allow movement for the wildlife.  That was a concern of many people and I feel that that has been resolved. 


Mayor Picinich stated that all the questions she had, she’s done research on, she’s called people to get the information that she needed, and feels confident that this board has invested hours upon hours of time reviewing and discussing this during the last couple of months.  This discussion has been open for an extended period of time and she thinks we would be hard pressed as a community to find another municipality where public hearings have been open this long in the past.  She believes she’s done her homework and that anyone sitting at this table should have done their homework as well.  She feels very comfortable closing this hearing at this point because she believes that anyone who wanted the opportunity to speak has been given the opportunity to do so.  The decision making now rests with the board. 

The motion to close the public hearing was offered by Trustee Grunthal and seconded by Trustee Albanese with the understanding that the period for public written comment would remain open for ten (10) additional days. 





Motion Adopted 




Mayor Gina Picinich

Aye



Deputy Mayor Jean Farber
Aye

Trustee Isidoro Albanese
Aye



Trustee Karen Schleimer
Nay




Trustee Peter Grunthal
Aye

Continuation of Public Hearing to discuss the Comprehensive Plan

The minutes of this portion of the November 5th Village Board meeting were recorded by an outside vendor contracted by the Village to record all minutes of the public hearing on the Comprehensive Plan (these minutes were reviewed by the Village Board of Trustees and adopted at their public meeting held on November 19, 2018).  

1.
Communications:
 
a.
The Mount Kisco Arts Council Presentation of “Peninsula Wetlands” by Laurie Kimsal.  
Lisa Abzun, Beth Vetare-Civitello, and Deputy Mayor Farber presented the board with a painting that was inspired by the Peninsula Trail.  The board was asked, and agreed, to hang this painting in the rotunda of Village Hall as a reminder to support the arts. 
b.
Westchester Power Program Presentation of 2019 Contract.
Virginia Steinberg from Sustainable Westchester presented the 2019 contract.  Sustainable Westchester is a non-for-profit member organization and those members are the residents in 42 out of 45 municipalities in the county, including the residents here in Mount Kisco.  Westchester Power is a program that buys bulk electric supply and then provides lower rates to the members.  To date there have been a savings of more than $14 million for residents and small business throughout the participating municipalities and a significant reduction in greenhouse gas emissions.  Mount Kisco residents and small businesses alone have saved $507,760 under the current contract through the past two years and avoided 55 tons of carbon dioxide through those residents and small businesses that opted up to the renewable option.  The new contract will offer the same rate to commercial and residential customers at 7.71 cents/kw for the next two years (2019 and 2020).  This also means that residents and small businesses will pay or have paid electric supply rates lower than 2015 ConEd rates for a period of five years.  Mayor Picinich stated that the board had voted to provide the basic supply for the residents and small businesses of Mount Kisco and that they could opt-up to the green supply.  She encouraged all residents to opt-up to that green option to help reduce our carbon footprint.  All residents and small businesses will receive a letter outlining all of their options with contact numbers for any questions.  
c.
Letter from American Legion regarding their Veterans’ Day Vigil. 
The Village reviewed a letter received from the American Legion regarding their Veterans’ Day Vigil to stand guard for 24 hours at the memorial at Village Hall as well as holding a ceremony on the 11th day of the 11th month at the 11th hour.  Deputy Mayor Farber was honored to make the motion to approve this request and was seconded by Trustee Schleimer, all in favor. 
Motion Adopted 




Mayor Gina Picinich

Aye



Deputy Mayor Jean Farber
Aye

Trustee Isidoro Albanese
Aye



Trustee Karen Schleimer
Aye




Trustee Peter Grunthal
Aye
d. 
Mount Kisco Chamber of Commerce letter regarding Holiday Activities.

The chamber was represented by Beth Vetare-Civitello and Loretta Brooks.  The weekend activities would include a bonfire as well as an ice sculpting demonstration, and a food drive for the Mount Kisco Interfaith Food Pantry in the South Moger parking lot.  The motion to approve the Fire and Ice event on December 1, 2018 from noon to 7pm was made by Deputy Mayor Farber contingent upon receipt of all proper certificates of insurance by the Village and seconded by Trustee Albanese, all in favor.


Motion Adopted 




Mayor Gina Picinich

Aye



Deputy Mayor Jean Farber
Aye

Trustee Isidoro Albanese
Aye



Trustee Karen Schleimer
Aye




Trustee Peter Grunthal
Aye

Ms. Vetare-Civitello and Ms. Brooks also mentioned that on Thursday nights during the holiday season, starting November 29, 2018, the merchant committee has a local dine and shop with local stores hosting longer hours on those Thursdays with extra specials for thinking and shopping local. 
2.
Petitions: None.

3.
Board, Committee and Commission Reports: None.
4.
Village Manager’s Reports: 


a.
Byram Lake and Leonard Park Monthly Water Report.

Village Manager Brancati advised that the total production for the month of September was a little more than 40 million gallons for an average of 1.3 million gallons per day which is down from the August average by a little more than 60,000 gallons per day and down more than 140,000 gallons per day from our July average.  Byram Lake was at 99% capacity at the beginning of the month and is at 100% capacity at the end of the month.  The Leonard Park wells are off at this time and were only used for ten (10) days during the month of September.  

b.
Announcement of new Department of Public Works Employee.

Village Manager Brancati announced the hire of Mark Unden, a resident of Mount Kisco, who started as a Laborer for the Department of Public Works on November 5, 2018.

c.
 Winter Parking Regulation Reminder. 
Overnight Parking Restrictions are in effect from November 15, 2018 to April 1, 2019 on the following streets in their entirety.  There shall be NO overnight parking from 1:00 am to 5:00 am. 

Ascot Circle 
Austin Drive

Brentwood Court

Britton Lane

Caren Court

Cold Spring Court

Croton Avenue

East Hyatt Avenue

Emery Street

Fairways Drive

Hillside Avenue

Kisco Avenue

Mountain Avenue
Orchard Road

Prospect Street

Rolling Ridge

Route 133

Route 117

Sands Street

South Moger Avenue

Stratford Drive

Willetts Road

Washburn Road

West Hyatt Avenue

Green Street

Lexington Avenue

Moore Avenue

Turner Lane
5.
Board Reports: 

Deputy Mayor Farber wanted to let everyone know that the Arts Council will be sponsoring a new program starting Wednesday November 7, 2018 at Little Drunken Chef called Drawvember.  Bring your own paper and pencils at 7:30pm for the next four Wednesdays.  It’s a free program, please join!  

She also shared that the Italian/American Club of Northern Westchester will have their Annual Dinner Dance December 2, 2018 and will be honoring our own Deputy Village Clerk, Paula Maiorano, as Woman of the Year; Judge John Donohue as Man of the Year; and the Mount Kisco Volunteer Fire Department with their Civic Volunteer Award.  

Deputy Mayor Jean Farber went on to remind people again to vote in the election tomorrow and to remember to honor those who have served our nation on Veterans’ Day. 


Trustee Schleimer wanted to let people know that there are volunteer attorney’s at the election polls for anyone who finds himself or herself with an issue.  She also reminded people that the Craft Fair would be held Saturday, November 10, 2018 at the library in the Rotunda.  She then reminded everyone that open enrollment for Medicare is open until December 7, 2018.  There will be councilors available at the Mount Kisco Library to discuss plans every Wednesday from 10:30am until 1:30pm.  


Trustee Albanese wanted to remind everyone to vote at the election and offered good luck to Jean Farber, Karen Schleimer, and Gina DiLeo in tomorrow’s election. 


Trustee Grunthal reported that the trustees of the fire fighters pension plan met with the plan’s investment advisors and the yield on the portfolio through September 30, 2018 was 3.8%.  The funds continue to be conservatively invested and the intention of that approach is to ensure that any drop in assets does not require the Village to provide additional funds to the plan beyond previously planned commitments.  


Mayor Picinich wanted to offer congratulations to the Mount Kisco Public Library for their winning entry of Scarebrarian in the annual scarecrow contest.  The entries were tremendous this year.  She also offered thanks to the volunteers and the Recreation Department for their Halloween festivities including their haunted house and carnival.  She wanted to let everyone know that Assistant Manager Kenneth Famulare has been working on a newsletter that will roll out this week so please sign up to receive that news directly to your email.  
6.
Old Business: none. 
7.
New Business: 
a.
Resolution of the Village Board of Trustees Declaring Certain Village Property to be Surplus Property.
The following resolution was offered by Trustee Grunthal and seconded by Trustee Schleimer;
Whereas, it has been determined that the Village has no further use of certain items(s): and 

Whereas, the Village Board may determine that these items are surplus property; and
Whereas, the fair market value, if any, is determined for the surplus property and its disposal will be for the common benefit; and 

Whereas, at time of sale of surplus item(s), money, if any, will be allocated back to the appropriate department; and 

Whereas, the Village Manager or his designee will oversee the sale of these items(s) or other method of disposal. 

Now, Therefore, Be It Resolved, that the Village Board of the Village/Town of Mount Kisco, New York surpluses the following items(s):
2003
Trackless Sidewalk Machine

Serial/VIN #: MT5T2134
Motion Adopted
Mayor Picinich


Aye




Deputy Mayor Farber

Aye
Trustee Albanese

Aye



Trustee Schleimer

Aye



Trustee Grunthal

Aye
8.
Bills:
The following motion was offered by Deputy Mayor Farber and seconded by Trustee Grunthal to pay the bills as presented to the Board dated November 1, 2018 for the months of September and October 2018; all in favor.
General Fund




$111,626.51
Water Fund




$132,017.64


Sewer Fund




$   7,364.35


Library Fund




$ 10,568.24


Capital Fund




$177,889.37


Losap Fund




$   1,440.00
Trust Fund




$   7,725.00




TOTAL


$448,631.11
Motion Adopted 



Mayor Gina Picinich

Aye




Deputy Mayor Jean Farber
Aye

Trustee Isidoro Albanese
Aye




Trustee Karen Schleimer
Aye




Trustee Peter Grunthal
Aye

9.
Minutes:  

The following motion was offered by Trustee Schleimer and seconded by Deputy Mayor Farber approving the Comprehensive Plan Minutes of October 15, 2018; all in favor.
Motion Adopted 



Mayor Gina Picinich

Aye




Deputy Mayor Jean Farber
Aye

Trustee Isidoro Albanese
Aye




Trustee Karen Schleimer
Aye




Trustee Peter Grunthal
Abstained 
10.
Non-Local Business:  None.

11.
Public Comment: 
No other comments.

There being no further business to come before the Board, Mayor Picinich closed the meeting at 9:43pm. 

_________________________







Edward W. Brancati







Village Manager
/lh
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